
Bethlehem Landfill Committee Meeting Minutes 

 

Date:  Thursday, March 21, 2019 

Time:  1:00 p.m. 

Location: Lower Saucon Township Council Meeting Room 

Attendance: Hanover Engineering:  Chris Taylor;  Bethlehem Landfill:  Dave Pannucci; Exelon:  Ken 

Minton;  Staff: Leslie Huhn & Diane Palik;  Members:  Neil Ortwein & Hazem Hijazi.  Absent:  

Priscilla deLeon 

 

Mr. Pannucci reviewed the monthly tonnages for February: 
 

          December    January  February                                             

MSW 25,046.21 25,878.48 23,887.16 

C&D 1,727.78 1,844.80 1,830.91 

Residual (Total) 3,022.87 2,084.66 4,883.87 

Asbestos 145.01 375.23 0.00 

Sewage Sludge (90/10) 99.00 90.92 73.65 

Out of State (Total) 16,232.76 (65%) 19,777.74 (65%) 18,969.23 (62%) 

Recycle 12 (75%) 11 (82%) 5 (83%) 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were two Form U Submittal reports from Reeb Millwork Co. and Earth Efficient on 

February 27 and March 12, 2019. 

 

The first quarter sampling event was conducted on February 25
th
 through the 27

th
 by Earth Res Group.  The 4Q18 

Facility Report was handed in to the Township today.  Mr. Taylor said you are going back a little on your 

acceptance rates, probably 1100 on average.  Mr. Pannucci said correct, tons per day.  The cells are close together, 

you have x amount of space and have to figure it out as you go.  They will keep an eye on it and adjust accordingly. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said landfill operations, there is one DEP inspection scheduled for March 27
th
 with Susan French and 

M. Glogowski.  There were two Host Municipal Inspections by Chris Taylor on March 7
th
 and 21

st
.  Mr. Taylor said 

Amy Faulch was there in November, December and January, have you seen her since then?  Mr. Pannucci said he 

thinks she was there in February.  Mr. Taylor said we received a report of that with no violations.  He says it’s 

toward the end of the month, so she might make it by the end of March. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said for Commercial Waste Vehicles for February, there were 2,394 total number of trucks, 79 

overweight, 68 warnings and 11 suspensions.  Mr. Taylor said thanks for their efforts to make sure the trucks load 

out underweight.  Mr. Pannucci said they had 32 dump trucks in February and 32 in March.  With his meeting with 

DEP, a lot of these trucks are coming out of NJ are registering at 80,000 lbs. and apparently IESI is supposed to 

accept that.  It’s 73,280 lbs. in PA and 80,000 lbs. in NJ.  We may be stricter than we need to be for some of those 

dump trucks.  We are going back and forth about that right now.  This is the guidance they are giving us right now.  

There was a Police Officer who left a guy go the other day as the registration said 80,000 lbs.   The landfill was 

going by the PA regs when they come in.  They were holding off because of a liability standpoint and not sending 

them back out on the road, but the registration says 80,000 so they left them in.  

 

Mr. Pannucci said BRE is shut down for the foreseeable future.  The LFG flare is the main GCCS.  Bethlehem 

Landfill continues to continue to communicate with SCS Field Services with any routine or non-routine 

maintenance to maximize LFG production and minimize odors between plant and flare.  February average flare 

flow was 2,711 SCFM.   Mr. Minton said Exelon is still moving forward with decommissioning the plant as of June 

1, 2019.  Based on the lead time and cost of the expansion joint that they had the rupture in, they don’t intend on 

bringing the plant back on at this time.  They have a meeting scheduled with Waste Connections next week to 

discuss the process moving forward for decommissioning and will know more after that meeting.  Mr. Taylor said 

you aren’t out there taking things apart?  Mr. Minton said based on the retirement date, they cannot do anything to 

start removing equipment; they have to actually wait until June 1
st
 just in case there was some kind of emergency.  

They are in a forced outage right now, which means they are still available in an emergency situation.  After June 

1
st
, most of the plant will get worked out between Waste Connections and Exelon. There are many options out 

there, so they won’t know until they go through the entire process.   Tuesday will be the first formal sit down to 

decide where everyone is going.  Mr. Taylor said gas royalties are owed to the Township.  Mr. Minton said he will 
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pay the royalties to Waste Connections and in turn, they pay the Township.  He just received his job offer and will 

be with the project until June 1
st
, and then he will go to their Philadelphia division.  Mr. Taylor said they don’t want 

an abandoned facility setting there, they want it cleaned up.  Mr. Minton said absolutely.  Exelon’s obligation is to 

take it back to the concrete pad, per contact and per Exelon.  They never would leave the facility with the tanks full.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said the North Slope Road and swale are in order.  Sedimentation traps and ponds need to be cleaned 

out.   The abatement system continues to operate and discharge to the Bethlehem WWTP.  Intermittent 

malfunctions of the well pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  Control Systems 21 is scheduled 

for April for maintenance on the transducers. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said the flow rates continue to be monitored and reported.  Intermittent malfunctions of the well 

pumps and controls are repaired or replaced as needed.  Scheduling for the cleaning out of LMC-7 is for April and 

general maintenance on PS-2 is underway.  Mr. Taylor reviewed the leachate demand report.  Mr. Taylor said do 

they suspect problems with PS-2?  Mr. Pannucci said no, they are just trying to start the preventative maintenance 

throughout the year where they will pull the pumps out and do the maintenance. 

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were three radioactive loads for February (Tc-99m(2) and I-131).  The waste streams met 

level 1 requirement and were disposed of onsite.  The Phase IV Construction, waste activities have moved off of 

this area.  They are putting a new road across the top.  The SE Realignment Construction activities, waste 

operations continue in Cell SE-1A.  Construction of 1B is underway.  They have gotten the old cap off and are 

down to subgrade and once the weather breaks, they will put down the subbase material and begin construction of 

the cell.  They are hoping it’s completed sometime in May.   

 

Mr. Pannucci said there were 8 complaints received from last November.  The most recent ones were the ones on 

March 7, March 12 and March 13, which were odor complaints.  They are doing their due diligence and haven’t 

notice anything on their runs that is going off-site and causing a nuisance to the neighbors.  Mr. Hijazi said do you 

think the weather may be a factor.  Mr. Pannucci said they are not there 24/7.  Mr. Hijazi said do you know who is 

making the complaints.  Mr. Pannucci said they don’t tell you who they are, the DEP spreadsheet has the address 

and its two people who have called in.  They aren’t causing any issues from what he can tell from their facility.  Mr. 

Taylor said he does not generally smell anything on his runs.  Mr. Pannucci said DEP doesn’t go out there until the 

next day so it’s difficult to confirm or deny the odors.  They are still battling seeps, and with all the rain, it’s an 

ongoing battle and they will keep an eye on it and address things as they come up.  Mr. Taylor said seeps can be a 

source of odor too.   

 

Mr. Minton said do you think the flare is more tolerable to oxygen intrusion.  Mr. Taylor said yes.  Mr. Minton said 

you don’t want oxygen intrusion in the landfill because you have every source for fire.  The turbine is tolerant to 

oxygen intrusion, but you’d want to consider the landfill.  Mr. Taylor said one of the migration wells, No. 3, was it 

rechecked?  Mr. Pannucci said they just did those.  The six wells get remediated.  Mr. Taylor said he wants to make 

sure they get back to zero.  Mr. Pannucci said he will pull the report.  Regarding the odors, they keep checking 

where they are coming from, or are the coming from other sources.  There are tons of different things that can cause 

odors.  They will continue to do what they have to do to not impact the neighbors.   

 

Mr. Taylor said you just hired one new operator.  Mr. Pannucci said they now have 8 guys.  They have someone 

who will be their District Manager, nothing set in stone yet.  Mr. Taylor said they are doing a great job.  He always 

gets an answer when he has a question.   

 

Mr. Taylor said the next meeting is on April 18, 2019 starting at 1:00 p.m.  The meeting adjourned at 1:38 p.m. 

 

                                                                                       
























